THE CORPORATION OF THE CITY OF GRAND FORKS

REGULAR MEETING OF COUNCIL TUESDAY OCTOBER 11TH, 2011

PRESENT:

MAYOR BRIAN TAYLOR **COUNCILLOR JOY DAVIES** COUNCILLOR CHRIS MOSLIN COUNCILLOR GENE ROBERT

COUNCILLOR CHRISTINE THOMPSON COUNCILLOR MICHAEL WIRISCHAGIN

COUNCILLOR CHER WYERS

CHIEF ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER

CORPORATE OFFICER

L. Burch D. Heinrich

GALLERY

CALL TO ORDER:

The Mayor called the Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

ADOPTION OF AGENDA:

MOTION: ROBERT/DAVIES

RESOLVED THAT THE OCTOBER 11TH, 2011, REGULAR MEETING AGENDA BE ADOPTED AS CIRCULATED.

CARRIED.

MOTION:

WIRISCHAGIN/MOSLIN

RESOLVED THAT THE MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL MEETING OF COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 19TH, 2011, BE ADOPTED AS CIRCULATED.

CARRIED.

MOTION:

THOMPSON/WIRISCHAGIN

RESOLVED THAT THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 19TH, 2011, BE ADOPTED AS CIRCULATED.

CARRIED.

MOTION: WIRISCHAGIN/WYERS

RESOLVED THAT THE MINUTES OF THE PRIMARY COMMITTEE MEETING OF COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 19TH, 2011, AND ALL RECOMMENDATIONS CONTAINED THEREIN BE ADOPTED AS CIRCULATED. CARRIED.

REGISTERED PETITIONS AND DELEGATIONS:

a) Corporate Officer's Report – Delegation, Heritage Review Committee

Ken Flagel, a representative of the Heritage Review Committee, made a presentation regarding comments on the Downtown Heritage Program Guidelines document. He advised that the committee offered some recommendations to council in relation to the guidelines document. He reported that some of these recommendations were to create a Heritage District in the downtown core, and to set up a heritage registry that gives the business owners opportunities to obtain funding for certain things. He advised that the committee offered another recommendation to create a Design Panel Advisory to assist business owners based on the Downtown Heritage Program guidelines.

The Mayor advised that in order to start the process, a Business Improvement Area would need to be formed. The Chief Administrative Officer advised that there would be a copy of a proposed bylaw that was presented to Council of the past, which outlined a similar program.

The Mayor questioned Mr. Flagel on the proposed bicycle rack that was referred by Council from the September 19th Regular Meeting to the Heritage Review Committee. Mr. Flagel advised that the committee had no issue with the proposed bike rack as envisioned by Council. He advised that the Heritage Display will be available for public viewing until next Tuesday at Studio B.

MOTION: DAVIES/ROBERT

RESOLVED THAT COUNCIL RECEIVES THE PRESENTATION GIVEN BY REPRESENTATIVES OF THE HERITAGE REVIEW COMMITTEE WITH REGARD TO THE DOWNTOWN HERITAGE PROGRAM GUIDELINES DOCUMENT AND OF THE COMMITTEE'S RECOMMENDATIONS WITH REGARD TO THE BICYCLE RACK REPORT AS REFERRED BY COUNCIL AT THE SEPTEMBER 19TH REGULAR MEETING.

CARRIED.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

a) Corporate Officer's Report – Grand Forks Hotel Request to add an outdoor patio to their liquor license

At the September 19th, 2011 Regular Meeting, Council deferred this motion to the October 11th, 2011 Regular Meeting requesting additional information from the Grand Forks Hotel with regard to their hours of operation and noise control as it relates to the outdoor patio.

Mandy Nordahn, representative of the Grand Forks Hotel was present at the meeting who advised that she is containing the GF Hotel smoking patrons in one area and that the patio area will be locked when the bar is closed.

MOTION: ROBERT/WIRISCHAGIN

RESOLVED THAT COUNCIL RECEIVES THE CORPORATE OFFICER'S REPORT, DATED SEPTEMBER 29TH, 2011 WITH REGARD TO THE GRAND FORKS HOTEL APPLICATION TO THE LIQUOR CONTROL AND LICENSING BRANCH FOR A PERMANENT CHANGE TO THEIR LIQUOR LICENCE FOR THE PREMISES LOCATED AT 7382-2ND STREET, AS OUTLINED IN THE APPLICATION, AND FURTHER ADOPTS THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION TO BE SENT TO THE LIQUOR CONTROL AND LICENSING BRANCH:

"WHEREAS THE ADDITION OF AN OUTDOOR LICENSED PATIO INTENDED ON SEATING APPROXIMATELY 39 SEATS WILL HAVE SOME POTENTIAL FOR NOISE AS STANDARD FOR ANY PUB OR HOTEL THAT HAS AN OUTDOOR LICENSED PATIO AREA;

"AND WHEREAS THE IMPACT ON THE SURROUNDING COMMUNITY WILL SEE THAT THE GRAND FORKS HOTEL PATRONS WHO GO OUTDOORS DURING OPERATING HOURS, WILL BE LOCATED IN A CONTROLLED PATIO AREA INSTEAD OF THE ADJOINING SIDEWALKS AND ROADWAYS INCLUDING HIGHWAY 3 AS WAS CUSTOMARY SINCE THE NEW SMOKING LAWS WERE PASSED;

"AND WHEREAS, THE CITY OF GRAND FORKS HAD NOTIFIED THE SURROUNDING PROPERTY OWNERS BY WRITTEN CORRESPONDENCE, AND THAT COUNCIL HEARD FROM ONE COMMERCIAL BUSINESS, BEING THE OWNER OF THE IMPERIAL MOTEL, AT THE SEPTEMBER 19TH REGULAR MEETING, WHO SPOKE WITH REGARD TO CONCERNS TO THE NOISE THAT COULD BE EMITTED BY THE LICENSED OUTDOOR PATIO AREA, AND THAT COUNCIL HAD DEFERRED A RESOLUTION IN ORDER TO RECEIVE FURTHER INFORMATION FROM THE GRAND FORKS HOTEL WITH REGARD TO THE HOURS OF OPERATION OF THE OUTDOOR PATIO AND NOISE CONTROL;

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED THAT COUNCIL ADVISES THE LIQUOR CONTROL AND LICENSING BRANCH OF COUNCIL'S SUPPORT FOR THE GRAND FORKS HOTEL'S APPLICATION TO AMEND THEIR PERMANENT LIQUOR LICENSE TO INCLUDE AN OUTDOOR PATIO AS DESCRIBED IN THE APPLICATION, AND DETERMINES THAT ANY NEGATIVE IMPACT AND POTENTIAL FOR NOISE TO THE SURROUNDING BUSINESSES WOULD BE CONSIDERED STANDARD FOR THIS AREA OF THE CITY.

CARRIED.

At the September 19th, 2011 Regular Meeting, Council deferred this motion to the October 11th, 2011 Regular Meeting requesting additional information with regard to the Development Variance Permit.

The Mayor asked if anyone wished to speak on the application. No one came forward to speak.

b) Corporate Officer's Report – Application for Development Variance Permit from applicants, Charles and Christine Arnold, Property Owners

A recess was called at 7:33 PM to allow Council to read the correspondence that was delivered to City Hall today with regard to the Development Variance Permit application. Council reconvened at 7:37 PM.

MOTION: THOMPSON/MOSLIN

RESOLVED THAT COUNCIL HEAR FROM THE PUBLIC, AND AFTER HEARING FROM THE PUBLIC SHOULD THEY DEEM IT FEASIBLE, RESOLVE TO APPROVE THE APPLICATION FOR A DEVELOPMENT VARIANCE PERMIT, THEREBY VARYING SECTION 33(2)(E), ALLOWING FOR THE PROPOSED CONSTRUCTION OF A GARAGE AND STORAGE LOFT, INCREASING THE MAXIMUM HEIGHT ALLOWED FOR AN ACCESSORY BUILDING FROM 16 FEET TO 20 FEET 4 INCHES, AND BY VARYING SECTION 33(2)(G) ACCESSORY BUILDING RATIO FROM 50% TO 61% TO ALLOW THE CONSTRUCTION PROPOSAL TO GO FORWARD WITH REGARD TO THE PROPERTY AT 7536-10TH STREET LEGALLY KNOWN AS LOT 19, BLOCK 37, DL'S 108 & 381, SDYD, PLAN 72 AS APPLIED BY THE APPLICANTS, CHARLES AND CHRISTINE ARNOLD.

CARRIED.

Councillor Robert voted against the motion.

REPORTS, QUESTIONS AND INQUIRIES FROM MEMBERS OF COUNCIL (VERBAL)

Councillor Wirischagin:

Councillor Wirischagin reported on the following items:

 He advised that he will be seeking a second term as Councillor in the 2011 Municipal Election

Councillor Moslin:

Councillor Moslin reported on the following items:

 Councillor Moslin spoke with regard to a report of the minutes of the environment committee that are located in the Summary of Information Items and recommended that Council receive the following recommendations of the Environment Committee.

MOTION: MOSLIN/ROBERT

RESOLVED THAT COUNCIL RECEIVES THE RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE AS FOLLOWS:

- THAT THE ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE RECOMMENDS TO COUNCIL THAT THE CITY OF GRAND FORKS ADDRESS THE DUST CONTROL PROBLEM ON THE ALLEYS ALONG RIVERSIDE DRIVE.
- THAT THE ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE RECOMMENDS TO COUNCIL THAT THE CITY PARTICIPATE IN A NEPHOLOMETER STUDY WITH THE UNIVERSITY OF VICTORIA, BC LUNG ASSOCIATION, AND SELKIRK COLLEGE, BY

PURSUING THE HIRING OF A SUMMER STUDENT EMPLOYMENT PROGRAM WHICH BECOMES AVAILABLE IN JANUARY 2012.

- THAT THE ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE RECOMMENDS TO COUNCIL THAT CITY STAFF INVESTIGATE THE IMPLEMENTATION OF A WELL CLOSURE BYLAW ON PROPERTIES CONNECTED TO THE CITY'S WATER SYSTEM.
- THAT THE ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE RECOMMENDS TO COUNCIL THAT THE CITY OF GRAND FORKS INCORPORATE AN INCENTIVE PROGRAM FOR HOME ENERGY AND BUSINESS UPGRADES TO CUSTOMERS OF THE CITY'S ELECTRICAL UTILITY.
- THAT THE CITY OF GRAND FORKS SEND BC TRANSIT A LETTER REQUESTING THE CREATION OF A REGULAR DAILY BUS ROUTE WITHIN GRAND FORKS; AND FURTHERMORE THAT THE CITY REQUEST A SEASONAL WEEKLY BUS SERVICE TO TRAIL FOR MEDICAL APPOINTMENTS.
- THAT THE ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE RECOMMENDS TO COUNCIL THAT THE BUILDING BYLAW BE AMENDED TO REQUIRE ALL NEW CONSTRUCTION TO INCLUDE SOLAR READY CONDUIT AND WATER METER READINESS.

CARRIED.

He spoke with regard to the funds from the sale of Hardy view Lodge and of his work with BC Housing to have the sale proceeds turned over to the Habitat for Humanity project. He reported his discussions with regard to this issue while at the UBCM, and advised that this topic has gone to the executive committee. He further advised that Habitat for Humanity has applied for a strata plan and this meets the guidelines that BC Housing requires to provide funds to Habitat for Humanity. He advised the Habitat for Humanity may receive a funding amount from BC Housing that they had previously applied for, which is more than the proceeds from the Hardy View Lodge sale.

Councillor Wyers:

Councillor Wyers reported on the following items:

- She reported on her attendance to the Grand Forks & Boundary Restorative Justice Meeting on September 20th. She advised that they are seeking residents to join the team and that their mission is to achieve restitution for both victims and offenders. She reported that training funds are provided through a Community Grant that the committee has applied for. She advised that their next meeting is tomorrow at Selkirk College at 4:45 pm.
- She reported that there was a Grand Forks Library Board Meeting on September 20th and that Ted Invictus is new Chair.
- She reported on her attendance at a Citizens on Patrol meeting on September 20th and advised that the group was educated with regard to the speed reader board that is to remain in the area. She advised that ICBC contributes \$650.00 yearly to their program.
- She reported her attendance to a Wildlife Management Committee meeting on September 21st

- She advised that the Grand Forks Fall Fair Society met on September 22nd to critique the events of this year's Fall Fair.
- She reported on her attendance to the World Rivers Day on September 25th. She reported that this group took on the challenge to clean the River Bed along the City Park trail.
- She reported her attendance to a Boundary & District Arts Council Meeting on September 26th. She commented on how organized this group is.
- She advised that on October 1st, the Boundary Dog Sled Association held their fundraiser for the 2nd Annual Dog Sled race. She reported that the race will start in Grand Forks, but will terminate in Greenwood to accommodate the extreme mountainous terrain.
- She reported her attendance at a Council, Management and Staff presentation on October
 3rd at the Public Works yard on the Asset Management process and of the need for infrastructure expenditures.
- She reported her participation in the October 5th Reach a Reader Program sponsored by Black Press and that the group collected close to \$700.00 from donations that day.
- She reported on her attendance on October 5 to the revitalization presentation of the Heritage Review Committee and encouraged members of the public to view the display located at Studio B.
- She reported on her attendance at a tour of the new solar heating system in City Park Campground on October 7th.
- She thanked the local businesses who contributed to the City's Gift Basket that was presented at the UBCM this year.

Councillor Robert:

Councillor Robert reported on the following items:

- He reported on his attendance to the UBCM 2011 Convention a couple of weeks ago and spoke of the meeting Council had with Interior Health with regard to concerns in the delivery of health care in Grand Forks. He further advised that he and the Mayor will be meeting with Ingrid Hampf, Director of Acute Care for Interior Health, on October 26th.
- He spoke with regard to other issues that were brought up at the UBCM: 1) Municipal Auditor General-He spoke with regard to accountability and compared the municipal government vs. the provincial government; 2) Smart Meters and possible health issues that may be attached to them. 3) He spoke with regard to the structure of the resolution process at the UBCM and advised that debate time is too limited.
- He spoke with regard to the protests on Wall Street in a new movement for social justice that is spreading across the globe.

Councillor Thompson:

Councillor Thompson reported on the following items:

UBCM REPORT

- She reported on her attendance to the UBCM Conference during the week of September 26th to the 30th. She reported her attendance at several study sessions during the week long event including a session on Creating Age Friendly Communities. She reported that a Senior's Engagement Toolkit has been developed by the City of New Westminster that provides suggested methods of engaging the senior community.
- She spoke with regard to her presentation to the Interior Health Authority that expressed the community's concerns with regard to several health issues that included the lack of use of the renovated Broadacres facility and the closure of both the kitchen and laundry facilities at Boundary Hospital. Councillor Thompson advised that she had requested that Mr. Embree, Board Chair; and Mr. Halpenny, President and CEO, come to Grand Forks and meet with the people to whom they provide services.
- She spoke with regard to a discussion of the creation by the Province of the Office of the Municipal Auditor General and of the cost to tax payers to operate such an office and of City Staff time required in providing requested information and documents.
- She reported on her attendance to the Annual General Meeting of the Municipal Finance Authority in addition to her attendance at a clinic on Infrastructure Sustainability where the City's CFO, Cecile Arnott was one of three presenters.
- She reported that she spoke to Minister McNeil with regard to the closure of an unlicensed daycare facility in Grand Forks by Interior Health as a result of an anonymous complaint and that she was requested by Minister McNeil to have an information package sent to her office on the issue Councillor Thompson further advised that there was a meeting set up for October 17 pm at 7:00 in Grand Forks in order to put this information package together.
- She advised that the UBCM delegates endorsed her resolution regarding repealing sections of the Local Government Act dealing with tax sales.

ADDITIONAL REPORTS

- She reported on her participation in the Reach a Reader Program on Wednesday, October 3rd.
- She reported that the Phoenix Foundation held their monthly meeting on October 3rd, and that there will be a fundraiser for the Phoenix Foundation on November 2nd at the Christina Lake Community Hall starting at 6:00 pm.
- She reported on her attendance to the Heritage Review Committee on the evening of October 3rd.

Councillor Davies:

Councillor Davies reported on the following items:

- She thanked the Downtown Revitalization Team that reviewed the Heritage Report component of the Imagine Grand Forks section of the Grand Forks Economic Development Task Force. She advised that their vision was presented at Studio B and that 25 downtown business owners and building owners attended and brought their comments. She further advised that the display will be left up for public viewing for the rest of the week.
- She announced that there will be a Haskap Berry Public Workshop on October 15th from 10:00 am to 4:00 pm at Senior's Centre that the City is sponsoring. She advised that there

- could be a possibility for a commercial crop for the Grand Forks area. She expressed thanks to Bob Kendel and Gary Smith for their initiative in getting the workshop coordinated.
- She reported on her attendance to the UBCM Conference last week where she attended several workshops. Foremost, she spoke with regard to Minister Pat Bell's workshop for BC Jobs, Tourism and Innovation and advised that the program sets up the process to speed up approval of projects as well as to establish a new major Investments Office. She advised that rural assistance is available to small communities in developing corporate packages to assist them to "sell" their communities to Asia Pacific Markets.
- She reported her participation in the Reach A Reader program on October 5th.

MOTION: DAVIES/THOMPSON

RESOLVED THAT COUNCIL FOR THE CITY OF GRAND FORKS, AS PER THE RECOMMENDATION OF THE HERITAGE REPORT REVIEW TEAM, DEVELOP A BYLAW INTENDED TO CREATE AN ADVISORY DESIGN PANEL TO RECEIVE, REVIEW, ADVISE AND MAKE RECOMMENDATIONS TO COUNCIL ON ANY DEVELOPMENT PERMIT APPLICATION MADE WITHIN THE DOWNTOWN CORE AND HERITAGE CORRIDOR.

CARRIED.

MOTION: DAVIES/ROBERT

RESOLVED THAT COUNCIL ADOPT THE GUIDELINES OF THE HERITAGE PROGRAM AND INTERGRATE THEM WITH THE OFFICIAL COMMUNITY PLAN AND THE SUSTAINABLE COMMUNITY PLAN TO GOVERN ALL APPLICATIONS FOR THE DEVELOPMENT PERMITS IN THE DOWNTOWN CORE AND THE HERITAGE CORRIDOR.

CARRIED.

MOTION: DAVIES/WYERS

RESOLVED THAT THE ADVISORY DESIGN PANEL BE UTILITIZED AS A VEHICLE TO WORK WITH MUNICIPAL MARKETING AND ARCHITECTURAL DESIGN CONSULTANTS TO GENERATE AND FORMULATE CRITERIA FOR VISUAL DESIGN AND AMENITY IDENTITY FOR THE CITY OF GRAND FORKS SUBJECT TO BUDGET APPROVAL BY COUNCIL OF THE DAY.

MOTION DEFEATED.

Mayor Taylor:

The Mayor reported on the following items:

- He spoke with regard to his attendance at the UBCM where he attended several workshops and reported that some of the workshops revolved around seniors. He further commented on the great basket that Grand Forks provided as a representation of our community and thanked Councillor Wyers for putting the basket together.
- He spoke with regard to a booth at the UBCM that offered software that would allow meetings to be downloaded onto the internet.
- He advised that he attended a meeting with Blair Lexstrom and other Mayors with regard to Highway 3 issues and the need for additional signage.

 He spoke with regard to Daycare issues that our area is currently experiencing and advised that private daycare is tightly controlled. He further commented that perhaps for our small town, we should be able to license smaller daycare opportunities.

The Mayor advised that he is combining Regional Issues in his report.

• He advised that there is a new stewardship coming on board on packaging, and that he will obtain further information for Council.

MOTION: THOMPSON/WIRISCHAGIN

RESOLVED THAT ALL REPORTS OF MEMBERS OF COUNCIL, INCLUDING THE MAYOR'S REPORT ON THE ACTIVITIES OF THE REGIONAL DISTRICT OF KOOTENAY BOUNDARY, GIVEN VERBALLY AT THIS MEETING, BE RECEIVED.

CARRIED.

REPORT FROM THE REGIONAL DISTRICT OF KOOTENAY BOUNDARY (VERBAL)

August 25th, 2011 Regional District Minutes were included in the report.

• This report was included in the above Mayor's report.

A recess was called at 9:00 PM. The meeting reconvened at 9:10 PM.

RECOMMENDATIONS FROM STAFF FOR DECISIONS:

None

REQUESTS ARISING FROM CORRESPONDENCE:

None

INFORMATION ITEMS:

MOTION:

ROBERT/WIRISCHAGIN

RESOLVED THAT INFORMATION ITEMS NUMBERED 10(a) TO 10(m)

BE RECEIVED AND ACTED UPON AS RECOMMENDED AND/OR AS AMENDED.

CARRIED.

- a) Local Government Leadership Award- Picture of Councillor Thompson receiving LGLA Award at UBCM. Recommend to receive for information congratulations to Councillor Thompson on her achievements.
- b) Grand Forks International Correspondence Requested Maintenance to James Donaldson Field. Recommend to refer to Staff for a report on the costs for the requested

- improvements to Donaldson Park, and an expected timeframe to accomplish the project, for Council's consideration.
- c) Information regarding Civicvote.ca website Candidate services for the 2011 Election. Recommend to receive for information.
- d) Thank-you card from SD #51 and others For the 25th Street-Hutton Pedestrian Crossing over Hwy #3. Recommend to file.
- e) Correspondence from Rail Trail Dog Sled Race 2012 Looking for Funding Support. Recommend to refer to the 2012-2016 Budget Process.
- f) Excerpt for City of Grand Forks Procedures Bylaw 1889 Part 7 Section 15 Advising that Petitions and Delegations are suspended from close of nominations until the meeting following the election on November 19th. Recommend to receive for information.
- g) Staff Memorandum from the Manager of Environmental & Building Construction Services Report on Carbon Neutrality. Recommend to receive for information.
- h) From BC Hydro Annual Report. Recommend to receive for information.
- i) From Columbia Mountains Call for Presentations, Posters and Field Trips Re: Urban Wildlife Cranbrook, BC April 18-19th, 2012. Recommend to receive for information.
- j) Environment Committee Minutes Meeting from September 16th Recommend to receive for information.
- k) Urban Deer Management Committee Draft Information City of Cranbrook. Recommend to receive for information.
- 1) Deer Committee Minutes From Sept 15th Meeting. Recommend to receive for information.
- m) September 19th Task List List of Completed and In-Progress Items. Recommend to file.

BYLAWS:

a) Chief Administrative Officer's Report – Bylaw 1919 – City of Grand Forks Sustainable Community Plan.

MOTION: ROBERT/THOMPSON

RESOLVED THAT BYLAW NO. 1919, CITED AS THE "City of Grand Forks Sustainable Community Plan No. 1919, 2011", BE GIVEN FINAL READING.

CARRIED.

b) Corporate Officer's Report – Bylaw 1920 – Amendment to the City of Grand Forks Zoning Bylaw

MOTION: THOMPSON/WIRISCHAGIN

RESOLVED THAT BYLAW NO. 1920, CITED AS THE "Amendment to the City of Grand Forks Zoning Bylaw No. 1920, 2011", BE GIVEN FINAL READING.

CARRIED.

c) Corporate Officer's Report-Bylaw 1926-2012 Annual Tax Exemption Bylaw

Councillor Wirischagin stated his intention to vacate Council Chambers at this time due to the fact that his wife, Jessica, is the president of the Grand Forks Child Care Society, an organization that is included in the 2012 Annual tax Exemption Bylaw and that in participating in the matter, he may be perceived to be in a conflict of interest. Councillor Wirischagin left Council Chambers at 9:15 p.m.

MOTION: ROBERT/THOMPSON

RESOLVED THAT BYLAW NO. 1926, CITED AS "Year 2012 Annual Tax Exemption Bylaw No. 1926", BE GIVEN FIRST READING.

CARRIED.

MOTION: MOSLIN/WYERS

RESOLVED THAT BYLAW NO. 1926, CITED AS "Year 2012 Annual Tax Exemption Bylaw No. 1926", BE GIVEN SECOND READING.

CARRIED.

MOTION: DAVIES/ROBERT

RESOLVED THAT BYLAW NO. 1926, CITED AS "Year 2012 Annual Tax Exemption Bylaw No. 1926", BE GIVEN THIRD READING.

CARRIED.

Councillor Wirischagin returned to Council Chambers at 9:16 p.m.

QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC:

ADJOURNMENT:

MOTION:

WIRISCHAGIN

RESOLVED THAT THIS REGULAR MEETING OF COUNCIL BE ADJOURNED AT 9:17 P.M. CARRIED.

CERTIFIED CORRECT:

MAYOR BRIAN TAYLOR

CORPORATE OFFICER- DIANE HEINRICH